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Glen Cove Pays Tribute to Rev. Dr. Martin Luther King, Jr.

 On January 19, 2015, the City of Glen 
Cove and Glen Cove School District 
Rev. Dr. Martin Luther King, Jr. Birthday 
Commemorative Commission held their 
31st annual tribute to the champion of 
civil rights and Nobel laureate, Rev. Dr. 
King. The events and program, with the 
theme “overcoming the Challenges to 
the Dream,” honored Rev. Dr. King as 
well as the memory of Maya Angelou.
  The morning began with a symbolic 
march from the First Baptist Church 
to Finley Middle School which always 
brings to mind the voter registration 
march from Selma to Montgomery 
led by Dr. King in 1965. Commission 
Chairwoman Sheryl Goodine welcomed 
everyone with a hearty “Harambe” and 
introduced Mayor Reginald Spinello 
whose remarks included the importance 
of education to eradicate prejudice, 
guarantee justice and to ensure that the 
history of the Civil Rights movement 
is accurately handed down to future 
generations. 
Participants were treated to an inspiring 
program in Finley School the highlight 
of which was the keynote speech given 
by Glen Cove Police Department 
Detective Brian Simmons who related 

Sea Cliff Civic Progress Committee Conducts Nominating Caucus
 On Thursday evening, January 15, 
friends and supporters of the Civic 
Progress Committee gathered in Sea Cliff 
to nominate candidates for the Village 
election, which will be conducted on 
March 18 to elect two Trustees as well as 
the Mayor.  The nominating caucus was 
conducted by Dan Maddock, chairperson 
of the committee.
 Before the nominating process began, 
however, a number of tributes were made in 
honor of Carol Vogt who is stepping down 
as trustee after six years of steadfast service 
to the Village. Mayor Kennedy stated the 
sentiments of many when he expressed his 
deep appreciation for Carol’s contribution 
to the civic life of the Village. He also 

reminisced a bit about their work together 
on the Board of Trustees: “Carol and I had 
the extreme pleasure of coming into office 
with the global economic meltdown, the 
failure of the world’s biggest banks. We 
were told ‘Welcome to government. Now 
don’t spend any money!” I am so grateful 
to have had Carol by my side as we 
shredded proposed budget after proposed 
budget, figuring out how we were going to 
provide our constituents the highest quality 
service at the lowest possible cost.
 Carol is kind, fair, conscientious, 
steadfast and persistent, while at the same 
time she can be comical and uplifting. She 

continued on page 2

(l-r) Edward Lieberman, Bruce Kennedy and Dina Epstein.  Photo by Carol Griffin
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 Got Poop?
Scoopydoo

1-800-Dog 

Poop

“The Sip”
with Michael Amendola from The Village Wine Merchant

The Sip "New Discoveries"
 
 Drinking wine is an enjoyable part 
of life and a wonderful part of that 
joy is in making new discoveries. I'm 
always encouraging people to be open 
to wines unfamiliar to them. There are 
new grapes and regions to discover and 
with so many different wines available 
to us from all over the world, why limit 
yourself to the same 2 or 3 grapes over 
and over again? In fact, with the quality 
and diversity available in today's market, 
there has never been a better time to be 
a wine consumer. My advice is to take 
advantage of this and there are several 
easy ways to go about it. You can try 
an indigenous wine from a classic 
wine producing country, like Lagrein, 
Friulano, or Schiava from Italy, maybe 

a Plousard from France, or a Monastrell 
from Spain. Another option is to go with 
a wine from a country that has a long 
wine making tradition, but one you are 
less familiar with, like Austria, Croatia, 
or Slovenia. Additionally, there has been 
a movement by many winemakers to go 
back to working with some ancient and 
very traditional methods, so if you'd like 
to experience ta different range of flavors 
and textures then try one of the so called 
"Natural Wines". Drinking wine doesn't 
have to be snooty and pretentious, and 
the wine experience doesn't have to be so 
serious. Be adventurous, take a chance. 
You may be pleasantly surprised. Most 
of all have fun!
 
Michael

Sea Cliff Civic Progress Committee 

Conducts Nominating Caucus
continued from cover

is an incredible public servant and a good 
friend. She will be sorely missed by the 
Board of Trustees and me.”
 Following those words, the chair opened 
the floor for nominations. Ed Lieberman 
was nominated for trustee by Carol 
Vogt. The nomination was seconded by 
Kathleen DiResta. Dina Epstein was also 
nominated for trustee by Kristine Janusas. 
That nomination was seconded by Cindy 
Neugebauer. Bruce Kennedy’s name was 
then placed in nomination for mayor 
by Phil Como and seconded by Bruce’s 
wife Robin. With no further nominations 
being made, the nominees were approved 
unanimously.
 Each of the nominees then responded 
to their selection.  After thanking the 
committee for his nomination, Ed 
Lieberman stated his commitment to work 
on behalf of the Village: “With Trustees 
Villafane and McGilloway, along with 
my fellow nominee Dina Epstein, it is 
certain that our Village will continue to be 
a special place to live and raise a family. As 
a public servant I will continue to ensure 
that my oath of office will be honored; to 
be vigilant to the general welfare of our 
residents; to be responsive to their needs 
and concerns; to be faithful to Sea Cliff’s 
heritage of tolerance; to champion the 
preservation and protection of Sea Cliff’s 
natural beauty and its resources.”
 Following Mr. Lieberman, nominee 
Dina Epstein detailed her reasons for 
accepting her nomination with the 
following words:  “My family and I are 
the beneficiaries of all that Sea Cliff has 
to offer.  There are beautiful, scenic places 
to walk, jog and ride bicycles.  There 
are street fairs, beach parties, musical 
gatherings, plays, art shows – too many 
civic and community events to mention.  
Sea Cliff has services for seniors.  We have 
an incredibly dedicated Fire and EMS 
Department who respond immediately 
if you need them.  The infrastructure of 
our Village is well tended.  We enjoy a 
tremendous level of services from our 
public works department, yet unlike most 
of our neighbors, our taxes have remained 
level.  “The excellent quality of life here 
in Sea Cliff has not happened by accident, 
nor is it a given.  Rather, it is the result of 
the cumulative efforts of generations of 
Sea Cliff volunteers who have given their 
time and expertise to guide Sea Cliff’s 
future while honoring and protecting its 
past.  It would be my honor to join them as 
a Trustee of this Village.
 “It is my hope that the residents of Sea 
Cliff see fit to place me in this position of 
trust.  Thank you.”
 Brue Kennedy then accepted the 
nomination for mayor.  Among his remarks 
were the following:  “When I originally ran 
in 2009, I promised to work hard, to put a lid 
of Village taxes, to rebuild our downtown 
and to fairly represent our residents.  I 
believe that I have kept those promises and 
we have seen great progress in the past six 
years.  The success we have experienced 

has not been a one man show—it has been 
the collaborative efforts of ten different 
hardworking Board members, a dedicated 
staff, countless volunteer groups and many 
members of our community.
 “We have seen a total resurgence of our 
downtown area with class A restaurants, 
shops, jewelers, artists and photographers.  
Part of this success has been incredible 
synergies between the restaurants and the 
arts community.  I am proud to have been 
part of this collaborative effort.
 “I picked up where previous 
administrations left off with the 
renaissance of our waterfront.  We have 
expanded the old pavilion and built 
a full scale kitchen.  We have built a 
performing arts gazebo on the beach that 
is fully equipped with a professional sound 
system and LED lighting.  Additionally, 
we were able to realize the hard work 
and vision of 3 previous administrations 
with the completion of the Scudders Pond 
remediation project.
 “A project that is currently underway 
that will help shape the next generation is 
the interior renovation of the Children’s 
Library which will make the facility 
handicap accessible, energy efficient, and 
historically restored.
 “The first of three phases in the restoration 
of Village Hall occurred a few years back 
but we were unable to continue onto 
Phase II because of budgetary constraints.  
Through perseverance and relationship 
building with other levels of government, 
we were recently awarded a $300,000 
grant that will enable us to complete Phase 
II and part of Phase III, which will include 
some much needed interior work.
 “An environmental and downtown 
revitalization project that has been one of 
my main goals for the past 6 years will 
begin next week—the downtown sewer 
project.  Former Mayor Krieb started this 
project with a feasibility study and the 
securing of assorted grant money.  We 
picked up where she left off and this nearly 
$2 million project will be completed by the 
spring.
 “Taking a leadership role such as being 
Mayor or a member of the Board of Trustees 
is a true labor of love and at times requires 
a very thick skin.  It requires countless 
hours of work, time taken away from your 
family, and a willingness to take chances.  
The rewards come from leaving behind a 
community that is in better condition than 
when you started.
 “We have accomplished tremendous 
success in the past 6 years, but I am not 
done yet.  I still have the fire in my belly, 
the desire to work and serve, and the 
support of my family to serve another 
term.  I accept your nomination and look 
forward to working together throughout 
this campaign.  Thank you.”
 Following those words, chair Dan 
Maddock concluded the meeting and 
exhorted one and all to support the 
committee’s nominees in the coming 
election.

Glen Cove Pays Tribute to 

Rev. Dr. Martin Luther King, Jr.

his experiences growing up in Glen 
Cove which included his mother’s love 
and guidance, the friendships founded 
on respect and the life-changing “push” 
to pursue a career as a police officer.
  This year’s program also included 
performances by the Glen Cove High 
School Select Chorale under the direction 

of Ed Norris, the high school drumline 
under the direction of Nick Carbuto, 
a rousing song dedicated to peace 
offered by Cantor Gustavo Gitlin of the 
Congregation Tifereth Israel, a poem by 
Victoria Crosby, and personal reflections 
by Jack McDougal a retired sergeant 
from the Glen Cove Police Department.

continued from cover
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 Almost a decade ago, the dream of 
building the Victorian Communications 
Center at the North Shore School District 
began when Superintendent Dr. Edward 
Melnick approached Technology teacher 
Bruce Fichtman with an innovative idea 
of renovating an existing classroom at 
the high school into a student operated 
communications studio. Mr. Fichtman 
said, “I countered Dr. Melnick’ s 
proposal with the vision of designing a 
Victorian-style building from scratch 
with my students in the LI Studies (LIS) 
Program that would be located on school 
grounds.” He continued, “The Victorian 
house construction tied in perfectly with 
our Long Island Studies curriculum, in 
which high school seniors study in-depth 
local history and literature and then take 
on the multi-year task of building a 
usable structure that represents our rich 
North Shore history.”
  On September 18, 2014, the dream 
became a reality as the Viking Foundation 
joyously celebrated the grand opening 
along with past and present Board of 
Education members, administrators, 
faculty, staff, students, and numerous 
North Shore community members. 
Dr. Melnick welcomed everyone in 
attendance and whole-heartedly thanked 
the many people involved. He stated, “This 
was a wonderful, collaborative effort 
made possible by the generous financial 
support of the Viking Foundation along 
with Bruce Fichtman and local citizens 
who shared their craft and expertise with 
our students and faculty.” He proudly 
added, “It truly exemplifies project-
based learning at its best – the kind of 
learning that our students will remember 
forever.”
  Dr. Melnick summarized that this 
beautiful communications center located 
at the front entrance of the North Shore 
High School campus will provide a rich 
and authentic interdisciplinary experience 
in multimedia for our students now and 
in the future. The curriculum will include 
the following: the study of broadcast 
journalism, pre/post production of 
digital video editing, camera, lighting, 
and composition, the development of 
screenplays and storyboards,student 
produced documentaries, short films 
and newscasts, in-house interviews with 
selected guests, the broadcast of sporting 
and theater events via the internet, 
student operated internet radio station, 
and the development of music videos.”
  Mr. Fichtman said, “My students and 
I were so lucky and thankful to have the 
opportunity to work alongside numerous 
local community members for the past 
seven years. Masters of their trade, 
these volunteers acted as both mentors 
and teachers to our students, providing 
authentic learning experiences that are 
not found in any standard textbook.”
  He proudly proclaimed, “Today, I 
congratulate all 325 students in the LIS 
program who worked so hard over the 
past ten years on this project. You should 
feel very proud of your accomplishment. 

From Dream To Reality
Grand Opening of the North Shore Schools Victorian Communications Center

It is with great pride that I look at 
this studio, knowing that it was built 
by student hands. The structure and 
everything it encompasses is a testimony 
to the value of a progressive, rigorous, 
interdisciplinary program in the North 
Shore School District.”  
  At the ceremony, other speakers 
included Viking Foundation Board 
Member, Mr. Phil Como, President and 
CEO of Bethpage Federal Credit Union 
(a major contributor), Mr. Kirk Kordelski, 
and North Shore High School Principal, 
Albert Cousins. Mr. Como discussed the 
involvement of the Viking Foundation 
and passionately reminded everyone of 
the numerous community members and 
alumni that came forward to donate to 
this project. He stated that, “It is a strong 
indication of what type of education the 
North Shore School District represents.” 
He added, “The North Shore Schools 
is one of the best school districts in 
the state and across the nation. More 
than 175 students entered kindergarten 
this year and will have access to ample 
resources along with the dedication and 
commitment of our entire faculty and 
staff. 13 years from now these children 
will be better prepared to embark on 
their next step in life.”
 He was followed by Mr. Kordelski 
who communicated how Bethpage 
Federal Credit Union is actively involved 
with partnering with school districts. He 
mentioned that his son attends the North 
Shore Schools and looks forward to the 
production of a new TV commercial for 
his company in the near future!
  The North Shore School District 
again would like to thank everyone 
who participated in this tremendous 
undertaking. Mr. Fichtman said, “I 
cannot thank the members of the Viking 
Foundation enough for providing the 
vision, funding, and opportunity for 
North Shore students over the past seven 
years to construct the communications 
studio. And, of course, the students and 
I could not have attempted or completed 

a project of this scale without the 
assistance, wisdom and knowledge of 
members of the local community. Thank 
you to administrators Superintendent 
Dr. Edward Melnick, Assistant 
Superintendent for Instruction, Rob 
Chlebicki, and Assistant Superintendent 
for Business, Olivia Buatsi, John Hall, 
Facilities and Operations Manager, 
John Hall and his staff,North Shore 
High School, Jerry Boertzel and Jerry 
Blackburn, Gerard Pascucci and Todd 
Siewers) North Shore High School 
technology teachers Tom Melito Bob 
Sather, and Teresa Paolilli-Schiano and 
her fashion design students for the red 
ribbons. It takes a village, many thanks 
to John Wierzbicki of JRW Electric, 
Glenn Bunce and his sons Jonathan and 
Brian (North Shore graduates and former 
Long Island Studies Students), Gaspare 
Saracino of Saracino Construction, Ernie 
DiVincenzo, former Long Island Studies 
students Matt Papiro, Ned Houghten and 
James Grennan of Papiro Landscaping 
and Grennan Irrigation Systems, 

Cap Mechanical, Empire State Land 
Surveyor, PC, Mario Fischetti Nursery, 
Inc., Gioradano’s Country Garden, 
LEB Electric, Walter J Moretto, Inc., V. 
Papasidero & Sons, Bob Parrett, Savin 
Engineers, PC, Universal Testing & 
Inspeciton Services, Inc., Jeff Barwick, 
and our friends at BBS Architecture and 
Engineering
  The Victorian Studio is the first 
building at the North Shore School 
District that will be heated and cooled 
using geothermal energy. In addition, the 
LI Studies (LIS) Program, is just one of 
five interdisciplinary humanities courses 
offered to seniors at North Shore High 
School. Several other school districts 
have visited North Shore to observe 
our senior programs which have been 
recognized as Programs of Excellence by 
the New York State Council of Teachers 
of English.
  In closing, Mr. Fichtman so elegantly 
said, “It is both an honor and privilege to 
be a school teacher in the finest school 
district in New York State, if not the nation, 
in which the local community, Board of 
Education and administration, are willing 
to support learning experiences such as 
the Long Island Studies program and 
the Victorian Studio project. Programs 
such as these provide its students with 
a challenging, engaging, and enriching 
lifelong educational experience.”
Article by Shelly Newman 
Photos by Adrienne Daley

A dream becomes a reality as the North 

Shore School District holds a ribbon 

cutting ceremony for the new Victorian 

Communications Center (located on the high 

school campus) built by students in the Long 

Island Studies Program under the direction 

of teacher Bruce Fichtman and local 

community members. It was made possible by 

the generous financial support of the Viking 

Foundation.
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 *** Attention*** 
All Graduating Senior Students  

For more information, please contact the 

Chamber Office at 516-676-6666. 

or visit our website 

www.glencovechamber.org 

 Applications available at the Chamber Office 

and Glen Cove High School  

 Deadline for application is February 27th 2015 

by 5:00PM 

 Applicants must be a Glen Cove resident, in 

their senior year, attending either public or 

private school. 

 

 

The Glen Cove Chamber of Commerce 

Presents 

2015 Future Business Leaders 

Scholarship 

 

 
 

$2,500 TO BE AWARDED! 

HOW CAN I APPLY? 

 Third-grade students from Connolly 
School in Glen Cove demonstrated their 
knowledge of simple machines through 
the creation of unique inventions, which 
were exhibited as part of their classroom’s 
Invention Museum Open House.
 According to third-grade teacher 
Lucretia Simone, the students created 

Invention Museum at Connolly

the inventions during the winter recess 
using everyday household materials. She 
said the assignment provided a hands on 
learning experience, which reinforced 
the science curriculum.
 “The students are currently studying 
simple machines and in order for them 
to create their invention they had to 

know the mechanics of a simple machine 
and how to construct it,” Simone said. 
Students in Simone’s class demonstrated 
their inventions to fellow schoolmates, 
who were invited to view and ask 
questions during the open house.

Connolly Principal Rosemarie Sekelsky visited the Invention Museum Open House and 

spoke to students about the inventions they created. Photos courtesy of the Glen Cove City 

School District
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 The first of the 2015 Sea Cliff 
Landmarks Association lecture series will 
be held at 8:00 pm at the Sea Cliff Yacht 
Club and will 
feature Architect 
Jim Carballal 
and homeowner 
Rob Kenney who 
will discuss the 
process by which 
one of New York 
State's most 
historically intact 
1890's home, 
Connor Cottage, 
was restored to 
accommodate the 
needs of a young 
family with two 
small children.
 Jim Carballal 
will discuss the 
how turn of the 
century lifestyles 
i n f l u e n c e d 
architecture, how modern building 
and zoning codes impact design, how 
landmarking impacts the ability to 
renovate a house, and how a sensitive 

Can an 1890’s Landmarked House Meet the Needs of a Modern Family?

Sea Cliff Landmarks Association Lecture at The Sea Cliff Yacht Club on

Wednesday, January 28, 2015 at 8:00 pm

restoration will help your bottom line. 
Jim will share practical information such 
what decisions may need to be made 

that can impact 
budgets and future 
maintenance.
 Homeowner 
Rob Kenney was 
delighted that so 
much historic 
information was 
available about 
the house since 
the house had 
been in the same 
family since 
it was built. A 
treasure trove of 
old photographs 
d o c u m e n t e d 
earlier times in 
the house. Rob 
built on this by 
d o c u m e n t i n g 
the restoration 

progress with photographs. He will show 
the original condition of the house and 
property including cistern and barn and 
then continue to show progress toward his 

and his wife Irene's concept for a home 
they could enjoy with the latest amenities. 
He will conclude with his thoughts and 
tips for others contemplating a similar 
restoration.
 The Sea Cliff Landmarks Association 
supports a variety of programs designed 
to educate the public about Sea 
Cliff's unique architectural heritage 
and encourages homeowners to use 
historically appropriate materials 
when renovating their homes. Most 
of Landmarks' speaker programs are 

free and open to the public. The SCLA 
program begins 2015 in the comfortable 
surroundings of the Yacht Club dining 
room looking across the harbor and 
out to the sound. Historical Yacht Club 
documents and artifacts recall the early 
days of the club and the time when our 
featured home's builders would have 
been visiting Sea Cliff's shores.
 Please join us on Wednesday January 
28 at 8:00 pm. Refreshments will be 
served.

 Revived after a decade-long hiatus, the 
North Shore Summer Theater Workshop 
is accepting applications from students 
in grades 7 through 12 for six weeks of 
intensive production-based instruction 
in all aspects of the dramatic arts.  The 
beloved program, which ran for 42 years 
before falling to budget cuts, was revived 
thanks to efforts of dedicated alumni, 
among them the district's most celebrated 
performers.
 With space for up to 60 students, and a 
wait list for 6th graders,  the workshop will 
take place in the air-conditioned performing 
arts facilities of North Shore HS Mondays 
through Thursdays, June 29 to August 
6 from 2 p.m. to 6 p.m. (after summer 
school classes) with additional evening 

North Shore Summer Theater Workshop Is Back!

Apply Today To Join A Great Tradition!

hours added for technical rehearsals in 
the final two weeks.  Performances will 
be July 31 and August 1, 7 and 8.  Two 
productions are envisioned, according to 
producer Julia Brennan of North Shore 
Arts Angels Inc., which is overseeing the 
program. A selection of one-act plays 
will be performed on the first weekend 
followed by a musical with a student 
orchestra on the second weekend.  Staff 
will be comprised of theater professionals 
and theater educators supported by paid 
college-age interns.
 Thousands of North Shore students 
have participated in the Summer Theater 
Workshop which ran from the summer of 
1962 to the summer of 2003, including 
one season when four musicals were 

staged.  Over 140 alumni returned to the 
NSHS stage in June of 2013 to participate 
in the Viking Masquers 50th Anniversary 
Gala, a musical revue that raised funds to 
revive the summer program as an entity 
independent of the school district, which 
was forced to cut funding in 2004 after a 
rare school budget defeat.  
 Actor Michael McKean NSHS '63 (on 
TV in "Laverne & Shirley," on film in 
"This Is Spinal Tap" and most recently on 
Broadway in "All the Way") sent a film 
(view it here) recalling his first audition for 
Summer Theater Workshop founder Bruce 
Mooney, and actress Kate McKinnon 
NSHS '02, a current cast member of 
"Saturday Night Live," also known for 
her work on the "Big Gay Sketch Comedy 

Show" and the Upright Citizens Brigade, 
performed a number with her sister, the 
actress and director Emily Berthold, NSHS 
'07.  
 The alumni event raised over $45,000 to 
help keep tuition affordable.  The pay-one-
price tuition of $1,800 includes over 120 
hours of performance-based instructional 
time, a refundable $100 damages fee, two 
tickets to each performance, a souvenir 
t-shirt, program and poster, tech week 
meals, and all materials associated wtih 
the workshop.  Full and partial tuition 
assistance is available for qualified 
students.  
 To learn more or to apply as a participant 
or intern, visit the program website:  www.
summertheaterworkshop.org
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 Once again, the Glen Cove Youth 
Bureau’s annual Holiday Food Drive was 
an overwhelming success, due to the many 
generous donations that were received 
from charitable institutions, youth groups, 
businesses and individuals.  The generosity 
of all who contributed made it possible for 
the Youth Bureau, in collaboration with the 
Friends of the Glen Cove Youth Board, to 
provide nutritional assistance to over 1,300 
people from 322 families during the months 
of November and December.
 The Glen Cove Youth Bureau’s Youth 
Council kicked off the annual food drive by 
collecting donations outside of North Shore 
Farms and King Kullen.  The Council’s 
hard work resulted in two minivans-full of 
nonperishable items, as well as generous 
cash donations.   Members of Girl Scout 
Troops 125 and 1844, and the Glen Cove 
High School DECA and Interact Clubs also 
held successful food drives.
 The East Island Association’s Neighbors 
Helping Neighbors program spearheaded a 
collection among its members which netted 
numerous nonperishable food items, frozen 
turkeys and cash donations.  In addition to 
holding a food drive, members of Girl Scout 
Troop 1844, headed by Lydia Rodgers 
transported the Association’s donations 
to the Youth Bureau and helped pack 
Thanksgiving food baskets.  Assistance 
also came from individuals who brought 
their donations to the Glen Cove Public 
Library, Youth Bureau, Glengariff, Glen 
Cove Chamber of Commerce, The Atria 
and The Regency.
 Assistance also came from outside Glen 

Glen Cove Youth Bureau Holiday Food Drive 2014 a Success --Thanks to Many
Cove.  The Youth Bureau was fortunate 
to receive bountiful food baskets from 
students at The Green Vale School.  Once 
again, the Greek Orthodox Church of the 
Holy Resurrection in Glen Head generously 
donated complete thanksgiving dinner for 
38 families.  The North Shore Lions Club, 
which supports the Bureau throughout the 
year, made very generous donations to 
benefit all of the Youth Bureau’s November 

and December outreach programs. 
Generous support was also received from 
the Glen Cove United Methodist Church in 
Bayville.
 Thanksgiving dinner is not complete 
without a chicken, turkey or ham.  Our call 
for meat was generously answered by Glen 
Cove Anglers Club and Island Harvest.  
The meat was kept fresh with the assistance 
of Webb Institute and St. Hyacinth Church, 

Each year, residents and staff at The Atria generously donate to the fall food drive.  This year’s donations helped the Friends of the Glen Cove 

Youth Board and the Glen Cove Youth Bureau provide nutritional assistance to over 1,300 people from 322 families during November and 

December.

both of which graciously provided freezer 
space until it was time to distribute the 
baskets.  All of the food was delivered to the 
families in reusable bags that were donated 
by Parker Jewish Institute, Daniel Gale and 
the Locust Valley Chamber of Commerce.
 Thanks to the generosity of many, the 
holidays were truly a time to give thanks, 
both for a delicious meal and for the people 
and groups that made it possible.

 Loggia Glen Cove No.1016, Inc., 
Order Sons of Italy in America recently 
initiated three new members into the 
Lodge.  Loggia Glen Cove No. 1016, 
Inc. is the oldest Lodge on Long Island.  
If anyone is interested in joining our 
fraternal organization, you may call the 
membership chairperson Angelo Grande 
at 516-922-6747.  The meetings are held 
on the first Wednesday of the month at 
69 Glen Street, Glen Cove, NY at 8 PM.
 
 

Photo:  Left to right: Efraim Spagnoletti; 

Angelo Grande, Membership Chairperson; 

Carmela Bozzella, Ada Salvato and Joseph 

Gallo Jr., President

Loggia Glen Cove No. 1016 Initiates Three New Members
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I Chose Portledge

Visit us and learn why children 

and their families are choosing 

Portledge School.

Open House
Wednesday, January 28, 2015

Pre-Nursery through Grade 12

9:30 a.m. - 11 a.m

Portledge School, 355 Duck Pond Road, Locust Valley, NY 11560 
516-750-3203  www.portledge.org
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 The North Shore Historical Museum 
is celebrating it’s second year as a 
museum, with a cocktail party fundraiser 
on Saturday, January 31, from 6-8pm. 
 The event will honor Brian Mercadante,  
who has been president of NSHM from 
it’s inception over 15 years ago,  and has 
seen the board through all the fundraising 
events which helped to restore the Old 
Court House to it’s former glory. It was 
Brian’s suggestion to the Mayor of Glen 
Cove to restore the 1907 building,  which 
had been empty and decaying for years, 
and create a museum. Brian has decided 
to now step down as president and will 
be President Emeritus.
 There will be entertainment, including 
an appearance by US President Theodore 

 NSHM to Honor Brian Mercadante
Roosevelt, aka Jim Foote, and Barry 
Rivadue as J.P. Morgan, and possibly 
other ghosts of the Gold Coast, also a 
video showing highlights of the many 
exhibits, lectures and events over the 
past two years.
 Wine and hors d’oeuvres will be 
served. $30 per person for non members, 
$25 for NSHM members. NSHM is 
located at 140 Glen Street in Glen Cove. 
The present exhibit is on World War 1.
NSHM is open Wednesdays 2-6pm 
and Saturdays 11am-3pm, or by 
special appointment. For further 
information call 516 801-1191 or visit 
northshorehistoricalmuseum.org.
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Obituaries
Angelo DeMartino

DeMartino, Angelo of Glen Head, NY 
on January 1, 2015.  Beloved husband of 
Harriet.  Loving father of Elena (Ralph M.) 
DeMayo and the late Frank DeMartino.  
Cherished grandfather of Michael (Nina) 
Scarlatti, Ralph A. DeMayo, Kristen M. 
DeMayo and great grandfather of Ariel, 
Mike and AnniBelle Scarlatti.  Dear 
brother of Sophie Barbieri and Dominick 
DeMartino and the late Elizabeth Zero.  
A memorial Mass will be held at a later 
date. 

Charles Cressi
Cressi, Charles J., Jr. of Glen Cove, NY 
on Jan. 7, 2015.  Beloved husband of 
Joan.  Loving father of Douglas (Susan) 
and the late Charles (Bonnie).  Cherished 
grandfather of Charles, Daniel and Randy.  
Dear brother of Ines Dunn (Atlas) and the 
late Eddie (Edna). Funeral Mass at St. 
Hyacinth R.C. Church, Glen Head, NY.  
Interment Locust Valley Cemetery, Locust 
Valley, NY.  Contributions may be made 
to St. Jude Children’s Research Hospital, 
501 St. Jude Place, Memphis, TN 38105
Arrangements by Whitting Funeral 
Home.

Reinaldo Molerio
Molerio, Reinaldo of Glen Cove on 
January 17, 2015. Beloved husband of 
Aurelia. Devoted father of Robert (Janet), 
Joanne (Paul) Shannon and Marian (Tim) 
Buxton. Loving grandfather of Sulema, 
Ryan, Joseph and Stephanie. Funeral Mass 
at the Church of St. Patrick. Entombment 
Pinelawn Memorial Park.   McLaughlin 
Kramer Megiel Funeral Home.

Robin Burns
BURNS, Robin. The Burns Family 
Mourns her peaceful passing on January 
18, at 4:12pm. Robin is survived by her 
husband Rev. John Burns of Community 
Gospel Church & Chaplain of Glen 
Cove F.D. and loving wife and mother of 
children: Jayson (Anna), Rachel and Tricia 
(Jeremy) .Robin was retired working for 
the L.I.R.R 30 years, a homemaker and 
also served as treasurer for the church 
as well as doing mission work in India. 
She will be reposing at the Funeral 

Home of Dodge-Thomas followed by 
burial at St. Patrick’s R.C. Cemetery on 
Chicken Valley Rd. in Brookville. www. 
DodgeThomas.com   

Paul Joseph Van Bloem 
Mr. Paul Joseph Van Bloem, 53, of 
Sykesville, Maryland, died suddenly 
on Wednesday, January 14, 2015 at his 
residence. Born March 11, 1961, in New 
York, New York, Paul was the son of 
Kathleen (Dunne) Van Bloem and the late 
Peter Van Bloem.
He was a lifelong bibliophile and 
voracious reader. Paul graduated from 
St. Boniface Martyr grade school in Sea 
Cliff, Regis High School in Manhattan 
and Williams College, where he majored 
in economics and history, graduating 
with honors. Paul was an early adopter 
of personal computers and an ardent 
supporter of computers in offices. He 
founded the computer consultancy, Little 
Green Software, which he ran for three 
decades before taking employment with 
Lockheed Martin where he served as an 
integral member of numerous computer 
initiatives.
He was a bicycle-riding enthusiast, a board 
game player, and competitive computer 
gamer. His brownies and cookies were his 
distinctive calling card. 
We will miss his sweet nature, generous 
heart, and thoughtful kindness.
In addition to his mother, Paul is survived 
by his siblings, Patricia Schumacher and 
husband Thomas, Peter Van Bloem Jr. 
and wife Maureen, Edward Van Bloem 
and wife Laura, and John Van Bloem and 
wife Christine. Paul was an adored and 
indulgent uncle to Peter Schumacher, 
Emily Van Bloem, Grace Van Bloem, 
Timothy Van Bloem, Matthew Van 
Bloem, Benjamin Van Bloem and Anna 
Van Bloem.
The family will receive friends from 4 to 
7pm, on Tuesday, January 20, 2015, at the 
Keeney & Basford Funeral Home, 106 
E. Church Street, Frederick, MD 21701. 
There will be a Mass of Christian Burial 
at 10:00am, on Wednesday, January 21, 
2015 at St. John the Evangelist Catholic 
Church, 118 E. 2nd Street, Frederick, MD 
21701. Interment will follow at Mt. Olivet 
Cemetery. In lieu of flowers, the family 

requests you remember Paul by baking 
cookies and sharing with the ones you 
love. Online condolences may be shared 
at www.keeneybasford.com

Frances Franco
Franco, Frances of Glen Cove NY on 
January 15, 2015.  Beloved wife of Tony.  
Loving mother of Lisa (Patrick) Peet, 
Robert (Maria) Franco and Anthony 
(Joanne) Franco.  Cherished grandmother 
of Michelle (Christopher) Henry, Jessica 
Peet, Brianna Peet, Robert Franco, Emily 
Franco, Jillian Franco and Anthony Franco, 
III.  Dear sister of Mary Ann (Charlie) 
Spinelli and Sally Trovato.  Also survived 
by many nieces and nephews. Funeral 
Mass at St. Patrick’s RC Church Glen 
Cove. Interment Locust Valley Cemetery, 
Locust Valley, NY. Arrangements by 
Whitting Funeral Home. 

Bobby Wheeler
WHEELER, Bobby of Glen Cove, NY 
on January 13, 2015 age 55. Father of 
Steven, Londell, Erika, Tesheryl and 
Teshera. Dear brother of Tom, Jimmy Jr., 
Charles, Larry and Mildred. Grandfather 
of 7. Former manager at Tweezerman. 
Reposed at Dodge-Thomas Funeral 
Home, Glen Cove. Service officiated 
by Rev. Jerry Turner. Interment Nassau 
Knolls Cemetery. 

Eric Hallman
HALLMAN, Eric O. Oyster Bay, NY on 
January 12, 2015 age 71. Beloved husband 
of Penny. Loving father of Bridget and 
Samantha. Dear brother and uncle. 
Visitation and service held at Dodge-
Thomas Funeral Home, Glen Cove, 
NY.  Interment Mt. Pleasant Cemetery, 
Hawthorne, NY. Donations may be made 
to Estelle and Seymour Cohn Foundation 
or to Disabled American  Veterans. www. 
DodgeThomas.com

Jeanne Konars
Konars, Jeanne of Glen Cove on Jan. 
13, 2015. Beloved wife of Clement R.. 
Devoted mother of Linda (Michael) 
Famiglietti. Cherished grandmother of 
Emily. Dear sister of  Barbara, Geraldine 
and Ricky. Survived by many nieces and 
nephews. Funeral Service at McLaughlin 
Kramer Megiel Funeral Home. Interment 
East Hillside Cemetery. 

James Grady
Grady, James W. of Glen Head, NY on 
Jan. 20, 2015.  Beloved husband of Ruth.  
Loving uncle of David Wiedmer and Lynn 
Wiedmer.  Funeral Mass at St. Hyacinth 
R.C. Church, Glen Head, NY.  Interment 
Brookville Cemetery, Brookville, NY.  
Further information Whitting Funeral 
Home 300 Glen Cove Ave., Glen Head, 
NY  11545 www.whitting.com  

Michael Smith
SMITH, Michael J. ‘Bud’ of Ft. Pierce FL 
formerly of Glen Cove, NY on January 
17th, 2015 age 90. Beloved husband of 
the late Dolores and the late Beatrice. 
Loving father of Michael J. Jr. (Angela) 
and the late Craig. Proud grandfather 
of Michael III (Melissa), Julia (Sean) 
and Erin (Robert). Great grandfather of 
Thomas “T.J.”, Josie, Ava, Charlotte and 

Payton. Ex-Chief of the Glen Cove Fire 
Department. Visitation and service was 
held at Dodge-Thomas Funeral Home. 
Interment Calverton National Cemetery.

Charles Bell
BELL, Charles F. a well known and 
beloved local pharmacist and resident of 
Sea Cliff passed away at the Glengariff 
Rehab in Glen Cove on January 20th, 
2015. Charles would have been 97 years 
of age on February 14th, Valentines Day. 
 A native Long Islander who grew up 
in Sea Cliff, he was the fourth of five 
children of Dr. and Mrs. Albert M. Bell, 
having outlived his siblings Albert, Ward, 
Constance and James. He is survived by his 
wife of thirty-two years, Bess Herdt Bell; 
his children Roger (Pat) and Marsha; two 
step-children Tara Grossman (George) and 
Katherine Livingston (Keith). Grandfather 
of Matthew Bell, Troy Schreffler, Victoria 
Grossman, Alexandra Grossman, Schuyler 
Livingston and Robert Livingston and 
one great grandson Jacob Bell. He was 
predeceased by his daughter Vicki and his 
first wife of thirty-seven years, Castine 
Swanson Bell.
 Charles was a World War II veteran 
having served four years in the Navy, 
primarily in the Pacific with the 7th 
Fleet and was discharged as a Chief 
Pharmacists Mate. He then continued his 
education at Wesleyan at the Brooklyn 
College of Pharmacy an received his B.S. 
in Pharmacy in 1949. 
 For over twenty-five years he was 
President and Supervising Pharmacist at 
Bell and Halpern Pharmacy in Glen Cove 
until his retirement in 1982. Sometime 
after that he was employed at St. Francis 
Hospital, the heart center in Roslyn as the 
outpatient pharmacist until he once again 
retired; he loved the hospital so much he 
stayed on as a volunteer until last year. 
 Charles also loved to sing. Oh, how he 
loved to sing - in the church choir, the Bass 
and Treble Club, the Long Island Singers, 
and the local Community Chorus. BUT 
mostly he fell in love with barbershop 
singing and sang his lost note with Bob 
Miraglia, a fellow barbershopper who 
visited him the day before his death. 
Charles ‘Chiz’ received many honors for 
his participation in the organization and 
was editor of their monthly newsletter for 
over twenty years.
 Charles was a person who loved many 
and was loved in return. He was active 
in community affairs and received many 
honors during his lifetime for his selfless 
dedication. He served as the District 725 
Governor of Rotary International from 
1985-1986. He belonged to the United 
Methodist Church of Sea Cliff where he 
participated on several boards and sang in 
the choir. His service will be held January 
26th, officiated by Rev. Watkins.
 Charles was a consummate gentleman 
with a marvelous sense of humor, kind, 
considerate and devoted to his ideals. He 
will be sorely missed. He was truly one of 
a kind. 
 Visitation was held at the Funeral Home 
of Dodge-Thomas. Interment at East 
Hillside Cemetery where he served as a 
trustee for 44 years. www.DodgeThomas.
com

North Shore 
Monuments
Plaques and Sandblasting

QUALITY WORKMANSHIP 
FOR FOUR GENERATIONS

Quality Granite In All Colors
Work done in all cemeteries

759-2156
Showroom: 

677 Cedar Swamp Rd.
Brookville, N.Y. 11545
Mon-Fri: 10am to 6pm

Saturdays 4pm  (closed Sunday)

GLY 
Religious Store

Vestments

Chalices

Pyxes
We can help you select by 

phone and deliver to any 

location on L.I. 

Call us at (516) 656-0330

32-34 School Street

Glen Cove, NY

Open Mon-Sat 9-5
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For Gazette 

advertising information 

call  

671-2360

Position available for an assistant to the owner and manager of Bridge 
Marina in Bayville, New York.  Computer, clerical, and organizational 
skills required.  Please submit your resume. Full time position from 
Tuesday to Saturday 516-628-8688

Notice is hereby given than an Order 
granted by the Supreme Court, Nassau 
County, on the 6th day of January 2015 
bearing the index number 14--011482, 
a copy of which may be examined at 
the Office of the Nassau County Clerk 
located at 240 Old Country Road, 
Mineola, New York, grants me the right 
to assume the name of Robert Thais. My 
present address is 4A Bella Vista Avenue, 
Glen Cove, NY  11542. The date of my 
birth is July 1, 1970; the place of my 
birth is El Paso County, El Paso, Texas, 
USA; the present name is Chau Hoang 
Thai AKA Robert Thais.
-----------------------------------------------x
PUBLIC NOTICE
GLEN COVE COMMUNITY 
DEVELOPMENT BLOCK GRANT
41st PROGRAM YEAR
FEDERAL FISCAL YEAR 9/1/15 – 
8/31/16
 
NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN that a 
public hearing will be held on Tuesday, 
February 10, 2015 during the Glen Cove 
City Council Meeting that starts at 7:30 
p.m. at Glen Cove City Hall, Council 
Chambers, 9 Glen Street, Glen Cove, 
NY  11542 to provide citizens with an 
opportunity to propose activities for 
inclusion in the 2015-2016 Community 
Development Block Grant Program 
for the City of Glen Cove pursuant to 
TITLE 1 of the Housing and Community 
Development Act of 1974, as amended, 
(Public Law 93-383) and Title 24 of the 
Code of Federal Regulations (Part 570).  
These funds are made available through 
the Nassau County Urban Consortium, of 
which the City of Glen Cove is a member.  
All citizens, non-profit organizations 
servicing the residents of the City of 
Glen Cove and other interested parties 
are invited to attend and provide input 
and comments in person or in writing 
through February 24, 2015. 
 
Public service agency applications will 
be available February 13, 2015 in the 
office of the Glen Cove Community 
Development Agency, City Hall, 9 Glen 
Street, Room 304, Glen Cove, NY  11542 
and on the agency’s website at www.
glencovecda.org – “Applications and 
Forms.”  AMANDATORY workshop 
for public service agencies wishing to 
apply for funding will be held in the 
2nd floor conference room of City Hall 
on Friday, February 13, 2015 at 3PM.  
All applications must be completed 
and returned with all accompanying 
documentation (in triplicate) to the CDA 
office by 4PM on Monday, March 2, 
2015. 
 
For further information or to provide 
comments, contact Myralee Machol, 
Executive Director of the Glen Cove 
Community Development Agency at 
516-676-1625 x102 or via email to 
mmachol@glencovecda.org
 
Gold Coast Gazette Publication Date:  
1/23/15
Posted:  City Hall
-----------------------------------------------x
RESOLUTION NO. 9, YEAR 2015
 
RESOLVED, that Grievance Day for the 
Incorporated Village of Sea Cliff, Nassau 
County, New York is set for Tuesday, 
February 17, 2015, between the hours 
of 9:00 a.m. and 7:00 p.m. at which 
time complaints to the Proposed 2015-
2016 Assessment Roll shall be received.  
Said Proposed Assessment Roll, as 
prepared, will be on file in the Office of 
the Village Clerk during business hours 
from Monday, February 2nd, through 
February 17, 2015.
 
Dated:  January 12, 2015                    
Marianne Lennon
Sea Cliff, NY                           
Village Clerk
-----------------------------------------------x

PUBLIC NOTICE
North Shore Central School District

Annual Financial Statement
For Fiscal Year Ended June 30, 2014

GENERAL FUND  
Fund Balance - July 1, 2013  
 Reserves $14,168,488 
 Nonspendable  -   
 Unassigned undesignated Fund Balance  3,759,423 
 Assigned Fund Balance  2,419,813 
 Other Changes in Fund Balance  -   
  Fund Balance July 1, 2012  $20,347,724
ADD: Revenues and Interfund Transfers  
 Real Property Taxes, Interest & Star  87,998,641 
 Other Local Revenues  1,082,863 
 Revenue from State and Federal Sources  6,260,283 
 Interfund Transfers  -   
  Total Revenues   95,341,787
LESS: Expenditures and Interfund Transfers  
 General Support  8,701,236 
 Instruction  52,716,228 
 Pupil Transportation  2,535,420 
 Community Services  24,821 
 Employee Benefits  21,783,984 
 Interest  29,779 
 Interfund Transfers  5,152,097 
  Total Expenditures   90,943,565
Fund Balance - June 30, 2014  
 Reserves   13,481,131
 Nonspendable   -  
 Unassigned undesignated Fund Balance   3,833,680
 Assigned Fund Balance   7,431,135
    $24,745,946
SPECIAL AID FUND  
 Fund Balance - July 1, 2013  $0
  ADD: Revenue and Interfund Transfers $1,421,904 
  LESS: Expenditures and Interfund Transfers  1,421,904 
 Fund Balance - June 30, 2014  $0
SCHOOL LUNCH FUND  
 Fund Balance - July 1, 2013  $5,799
 ADD: Revenues  
  Revenues from Sales $1,172,115 
  All Other Revenues  177,468 
   Total Revenues   1,349,583
LESS: Expenditures  
 Salaries and Fringe Benefits  706,851 
 Net Cost of Food  478,895 
 All Other Contractual Expenditures  143,726 
  Total Expenditures   1,329,472
Fund Balance - June 30, 2014  $25,910
CAPITAL FUND  
 Fund Balance - July 1, 2013  $470,568
 ADD: Revenue and Other Sources $695,228 
 LESS: Expenditures and Other Uses  851,273 
  Fund Balance - June 30, 2014  $314,523
DEBT SERVICE FUND  
 Fund Balance - July 1, 2013  $1,789,246
 ADD: Revenue and Interfund Transfers  
  Other Local Revenues $4,163 
  Interfund Transfers  4,306,385 
 Total Revenue   4,310,548
 LESS: Expenditures and Interfund Transfers  
  Debt Service Principal (including bond refunding)  3,544,121 
  Debt Service Interest (including bond refunding)  899,114 
 Total Expenditures   4,443,235
  Fund Balance - June 30, 2014  $1,656,559
TRUST AND AGENCY FUND  
 Balance July 1, 2013  $0
 ADD: Total Assets $2,149,641 
 LESS: Total Liabilities  2,149,641 
 Fund Balance June 30, 2014  $0
STATEMENT OF LONG TERM DEBT  
 Bonds Payable-Serial Bonds Outstanding  $18,410,000
 Other Long Term Debt-Energy Performance Contract   3,438,844
 Total Liabilities  $21,848,844
STATEMENT OF OTHER FIXED ASSETS  
 Land   $1,544,932
 Buildings & Improvements (Net of Depreciation)   54,012,094
 Construction Work in Progress   310,456
 Equipment (Net of Depreciation)   2,007,972
 Improvements Other Than Buildings Net of Depreciation)   488,684
 Other Capital Assets (Net of Depreciation)   -  
 Total   $58,364,138

  PUBLIC NOTICE
 
The Board Meeting scheduled for 
Monday, February 9, 2015
has been changed to Tuesday, February 
10, 2015 at 7:00pm at
Village Hall.
 
Dated:  January 12, 2015                    
Marianne Lennon
Sea Cliff, NY                           
Village Clerk
-----------------------------------------------x
LEGAL NOTICE
 
NOTICE OF PUBLIC HEARING:
NOICE IS HEREBY GIVEN that a 
Public Hearing shall be held on Tuesday, 
January 27, 2015, at 7:30 p.m. in the 
Council Chambers at Glen Cove City 
Hall, 9 Glen Street,
Glen Cove, New York, to discuss Local 
Law 01-2015, amending City Charter - 
Article II, Section C2-19, Department of 
Code Enforcement; powers; duties and 
Article 5:Police Force, Section C 5-1: 
Division of Code Enforcement.
All interested parties will be given an 
opportunity to be heard.
Tina Pemberton
City Clerk
-----------------------------------------------x
INVITATION FOR BIDDERS
PLEASE TAKE NOTICE that sealed 
bids will be received by the City of Glen 
Cove Purchasing Agent, City Hall, 9 
Glen Street, Glen Cove, NY 11542 until 
11:00 a.m. on February 10th, 2015 at 
which time they will be publicly opened 
and read aloud and will be awarded soon 
thereafter as practicable for:
2015
DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS
SURPLUS VEHICLES AND 
MISCELLANEOUS METALS 
THROUGHOUT THE CITY OF GLEN 
COVE
LOCATION: 100 MORRIS AVE., 
GLEN COVE, NY 11542
DPW NO. 2014-008RR
Specifications and Bid Sheets may be 
obtained at the Office of the Purchasing 
Agent, City Hall,  9 Glen Street, Glen 
Cove, N.Y. The documents will be 
available beginning January 23rd, 
2015. Prospective bidders will have the 
opportunity to view the surplus items 
on Wednesday, January 28th, 2015 
from 9:00 am to 4:00 pm and again on 
Monday, February 2nd, 2015 from 9:00 
am to 4:00 pm at the Department of 
Public Works Yard, located at 100 Morris 
Avenue, Glen Cove, NY 11542.
Each bid must be written on the bid 
summary form and accompanied by 
a certified check, in the amount of 5% 
of the actual bid, and shall be enclosed 
in a “sealed” envelope addressed to the 
Purchasing Agent, of the City of Glen 
Cove and marked on the outside with the 
bid number, title and date. 
The successful highest bidder will be 
required to remove vehicles and metals 
from the Morris Avenue Facility within 
two weeks of the notice to proceed.
The City reserves the right to reject 
any and all bids received, to waive any 
informality in the bids received and to 
accept that bid which in its judgment 
best serves the interest of the City.
By:   Nancy Andreiev, Purchasing Agent
City of Glen Cove, New York
-----------------------------------------------x
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This week’s celebrity was born in San 
Francisco on June 17, 1880. He report-
edly prospected for gold in Alaska in his 
youth, but by 1909 had gone into the the-
atre. He appeared in at least two plays on 
Broadway between 1909 and 1912, and 
made his motion picture debut in Cecil 
B. DeMille’s 1914 original film version 
of “The Virginian” in a bit part. By 1923, 
when the film was remade, he progressed 
to playing the lead villain, “Trampas” 
opposite Kenneth Harlan as “The Virgin-
ian”. With the advent of “talkies”, the 
film was soon overshadowed by yet an-
other remake in 1929 with Gary Cooper 
as “The Virginian” and Walter Huston 
as “Trampas”. He also starred in “Law 
and Order” (1932) with Walter Huston, 
Harry Carey Sr., and Andy Devine. He 
was the old man on the wagon train in 
the pre-Code drama “Call Her Savage” 
(1932) starring Clara Bow in her second-
to-last film before retiring to become a 
rancher in Nevada. He also played “Dr. 
Petry” in “Drums Along the Mohawk” 
(1939) with Claudette Colbert, Henry 
Fonda and Edna May Oliver. The film 
produced by Darryl F. Zanuck and nomi-
nated for two Academy Awards, was Di-

rector John Ford’s first color feature. 
Last Week’s Celebrity
Last week’s celebrity was Nina Foch. 
She was born Nina Consuelo Maud Fock. 
For obvious reasons, her last name was 
altered to prevent any movie marquee 
mishaps. Her movie career came during 
the height of the 1940s, when she played 
cool, aloof and often foreign women of 
sophistication. She would ultimately be 
featured in over 80 films and hundreds 
of TV shows. She was a regular in John 
Houseman’s CBS-TVs “Playhouse 90.” 
In 1951, she appeared with Gene Kelly 
in the musical “An American in Paris”, 
which was awarded the Best Picture Os-
car. Foch appeared in “Scaramouche” 
(1952) as “Marie Antoinette”, and in 
Cecil B. DeMille’s “The Ten Command-
ments” (1956) as “Bithiah”, the Pharoh’s 
daughter who finds the infant Moses in 
the bulrushes, adopts him as her own 
son, and joins him and the Hebrews in 
their Exodus from Egypt. She received 
an Academy Award nomination for Best 
Supporting Actress for her role in the 
boardroom drama “Executive Suite” 
(1954) starring William Holden and Bar-
bara Stanwyck. In “Spartacus” (1960) 
starring Kirk Douglas and Laurence Ol-
ivier, she played a woman who chooses 
gladiators to fight to the death in the ring, 
simply for her entertainment. In her fi-
nal years, she appeared on the TV series 
“Just Shoot Me”, “Bull”, “Dharma and 
Greg”, and NCIS”, the latter portraying 
“Dr. Donald ‘Ducky” Mallard’s” elderly 
mother. On Dec. 5, 2008, at the age of 
84, she died of complications from blood 
disorder myleodysplasia.

Cirrect callers: Will and Babs Hutchins, 
Don Adams, Mario Moccia, Roberta 
Pezza

 Axelle LaBaw, a seventh-
grade student from Finley 
Middle School in Glen Cove, 
was selected as the winner of the 
school’s Spelling Bee.
 LaBaw faced six other finalists 
in grades 6-8 in the competition, 
who were all selected through 
team level spelling bees held 
prior to the school wide event. 
LaBaw secured her win by 
spelling the word “totalitarian” 
correctly and has earned a spot 
to compete at the 2015 Hofstra 
Long Island Regional Scripps 
Spelling Bee on Sunday, Feb. 8.

Finley School seventh-grader Axelle 

LaBaw was the victor of the middle 

school’s annual Spelling Bee. Photo 

courtesy of the Glen Cove City 

School District

Spelling Bee success for Finley’s LeBaw
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CROSSWORD PUZZLE

Bodies in Motion
by Myles Mellor and Sally York

1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13

14 15 16

17 18

19 20

21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30

31 32 33

34 35 36

37 38 39

40 41 42 43 44 45 46 47 48

49 50 51 52

53 54 55

56 57 58

59 60 61 62 63 64 65 66 67

68 69

70 71 72

Across Down
Across

1. Out of place
6. Hardly thrilling
10. Fit as a fiddle
14. Food wrap
16. Organic compound
17. They were introduced by So-
hmer & Co. in 1884
19. “___ Miniver”
20. One of the Clantons
21. Be bombastic
22. Stalk
24. A dog’s age
26. Folk instruments
33. Ranee’s wrap
34. Microprocessor type
35. Dorothy Parker quality
36. Pen pals?
37. Hike
39. Glazier’s item
40. Grp. involved in “the Troubles”
41. “Two Years Before the Mast” 
writer
42. Elite
43. They’re in the key of G
47. Sacred
48. Snakelike fish
49. Category of arachnids
52. QB’s cry
53. Frostiness
56. Certain strings
61. Blackhearted
62. Promenades
63. Blue hue
64. Like some chatter
65. Get rid of

Down

1. SALT subject
2. At hand
3. Priestly garb
4. Layer
5. Dress (up)
6. Hindu path to salvation
7. Pool division

8. Not to mention
9. Cool, once
10. Kidnap victim
11. “The King and I” role
12. Cabbage
13. Besides that
15. Letters
18. Charged, in a way
22. Shades
23. Apply
24. Auspices
25. Bounce
26. Jellied garnish
27. Where “Aida” premiered
28. Club publication
29. Dalmatian, e.g.
30. Anticipate
31. Dentist’s direction
32. Editorial directives
37. False god
38. Just
39. See 8-Down
41. Legal right
42. The whole enchilada
44. Excite
45. Body of work
46. Malodorous
49. Look out for, maybe
50. Bat’s home
51. Soprano’s song, maybe
52. Get better
53. “Cleopatra” backdrop
54. Contents of some cartridges
55. “Hey, over here!”
57. Kimono closer
58. Doze
59. Be shy
60. Time delay

Dear Great Book Guru. 
With the icy rains, freezing days and 
nights, and yes, the coming of the 
sewers- I feel the need for a really good 
book to help me through the coming 
days. Any thoughts? 
Looking for a Good Book

Dear Looking for a Good Book,  
I just finished a fabulous book that has 
been sitting on my bookshelf for years 
that I had just never gotten around to 
reading: BEHIND THE SCENES AT 
THE MUSEUM:A NOVEL by Kate 
Atkinson.  Written in 1996, this was 
Atkinson’s first novel and what a stellar 
achievement it is! First, let’s make it clear- 
the museum in the title is the families 
we are part of over many generations, 
in this case four generations from the 
late 1850’s up until the1990’s.  We first 
meet the narrator in 1951 as she is being 
conceived and we follow her through the 
years into young adulthood; in between 
we  meet her great-great grandparents, 
great grandparents, grandparents , 
parents and waves of cousins, siblings, 
aunts, uncles, suitors, friends.... In a 

- Ann DiPietro

series of footnotes- actually chapters- 
that fill us in on the connections to the 
present, we learn many secrets that Ruby 
will never know.  Life in York, England 
is filled with humorous , poignant, and 
sometimes tragic adventures for Ruby 
and  her relatives, and as we move back 
and forth between past and present, 
we see how family traits resurface 
and mistakes are made anew by each 
generation.    A truly memorable book 
and highly recommended!

The students in Mrs. Stanco's fifth grade class in Glen Cove's Connolly Elementary School 

invited Mayor Reginald Spinello to be one of their community readers during the district-wide 

PARP program. PARP (Parents as Reading Partners) is designed to enhance and promote the 

benefits of reading to students. After reading to the students, Mayor Spinello enjoyed visiting 

with them and listening to their ideas for the City.

Mayor Spinello Community 

Reader at Connolly School
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MADDALONI JEWELERS

will BUY your

GOLD and DIAMONDS for

C A S H

We are interested in 

ROLEX WATCHES and 

LARGE DIAMONDS
Bruce Kennedy
60 Roslyn Avenue
Sea Cliff, NY
Phone: (516) 609-0328

YOUR AD COULD 

BE HERE! CALL 

671-2360

YOUR AD COULD 

BE HERE! CALL 

671-2360

(cell) 516-330-1982     516-227-2208516-277-2208

To advertise in the 

Gazette 

call 516-671-2360
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Gold Coast  Productions
www.gcproductions.net

Jonathan & Sons
Automotive Repair and Towing Service

Auto Repair & Towing Service
Tel: 516-482-0559
Tel: 516-671-2400

170 SEA CLIFF AVE. 
• GLEN COVE

1-888-414-5858

YOUR AD COULD 

BE HERE! CALL 

671-2360

SLAND TAXI

500N Broadway
Ste. 231

Jericho, NY 11753
(516) 676-0070

Fax: (516) 676-0258

ANYTIME- ANYWHERE

516-671-0707
24 Hour Door to Door service

All Airports ~ Credit Cards Accepted ~ 

Medicaid Accepted

Drivers wanted on all shifts

M
I
D
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THANK YOU 

READ MORE
ADD YOUR VOICE
SIGN THE CHANGE.ORG PETITION
http://tinyurl.com/SaveGCYMCA

 – Corinne, GLEN COVE, NY

...The Y is and has been a wonderful 

place for everyone, of all ages and stages 

of life. Programs are available to every-

one, regardless of socioeconomic  

status. Plus, for us swimmers - it is the 

only nearby pool! I feel it would be a 

great loss to the community at large to 

lose the only Y in Nassau County.

–Maureen, BAYVILLE, NY

or leg.
– Gina, GLEN COVE, NY

NEIGHBORS, MEMBERS & FRIENDS 
FOR YOUR SUPPORT TO SAVE THE YMCA

 

YMCALI.org

 


